
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

June 20, 2022 – 5:30 p.m. 
 

MINUTES                        
PRESENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ABSENT 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller and Ronnie Ables; 
Assistant City Managers Ryan Thomas & Draper Carlile, 
and City Attorney Tripp Padgett.  
 
Councilor Betty Boles and City Manager Julia Wilkie were 
present by telephone. 
 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM. 

   
           
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting to order at 5:30 

p.m.  
 
Councilor Betty Boles gave the invocation. 

                             
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas confirmed a quorum 
was present. 

    
                    
APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously.   
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CONSIDER  
 
Ordinance No. 
22-012 Annexing 
Approximately 
1.22 Acres, More 
or Less, Located 
at 200 Brooks 
Stuart Drive 
(Parcel #6856-
694-624). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas reviewed the Housing 
Authority’s request to rezone their only piece of 
property that is not located within the City Limits, and 
he recommended Council to annex it into the City and 
assign the R7 zoning classification.  
 
No one spoke for or against the proposed annexation. 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-012 was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Ronnie Ables. 
   
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                       
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-013 Amending 
the Code of 
Ordinances of 
the City of 
Greenwood, 
Chapter 42, 
Vehicles for 
Hire, Division 
6, Fares, 
Section 42-
207(c). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas reviewed the request to 
change the City Code of Ordinances related to the 
increase of taxis cab fare from $10 to $12 within the 
City Limits.  He added that, based upon the City 
Attorney’s research, there was no law or State 
requirement for the City to have this ordinance in place 
to regulate taxis.  Mayor Smith is in favor of revisiting 
this as soon as possible. 
 
No one spoke for or against the proposed Ordinance. 
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-013 was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                            
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-014 Amending 
Ordinance 18-011 
by Amending City 
Code Section 20-
1, International 
Fire Code.  
 
(2nd reading) 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas reviewed adjustments to 
City Code Section 20-1 to ensure that the City will 
automatically adopt the most recent published version of 
the International Fire Code without having to update the 
Ordinance.   

 
No one spoke or against the proposed ordinance. 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-014 was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Niki Hutto. 

 
There was no discussion from Council. 
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The motion passed unanimously. 
                            
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-015 Amending 
City of 
Greenwood Code 
of Ordinances, 
Chapter 16, 
Elections, 
Section 16-07 
(a) Ward Lines 
for Single-
Member Districts 
Established. 
 
(2nd reading) 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas reviewed the SC Revenue 
and Fiscal Affairs Office (RFA) redistricting process 
and reviewed the language in the proposed ordinance.  
 
No one spoke for or against the proposed ordinance. 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-015 made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
Councilor Betty Boles noted the biggest concern from the 
neighborhood association meeting was how to increase the 
intake of Census numbers. Mayor Smith would be 
interested to see if there were issues with other 
municipalities because he thinks it is important that 
the numbers properly reflect population numbers for 
funding purposes.  City Manager Wilkie noted that these 
concerns are not unique to Greenwood and other 
municipalities have been disappointed in their numbers 
also.  
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously.  

                          
RECOGNIZE 
 
Ann Barklow 
Representing Bee 
City USA. 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas recognized Ann Barklow who 
wanted to thank the City of Greenwood for their support 
of pollinator gardens and its Bee City USA status.  
 
Mayor Smith presented the National Pollinator Week 
Proclamation to Ms. Barklow and acknowledged how she 
inspired Greenwood Citizens to learn about gardens and 
pollinating. 

                         
CONSIDER 
 
Request from 
Claudette 
Bannerman 
Related to 
Wisewood 
Community 
Garden. 

 Assistant City Manager informed Council of a request 
from Ms. Bannerman to install a separate water tap, at 
a cost of $1,210, for the Wisewood Community Garden. In 
2009, the Commissioners of Public Works (CPW) waived the 
fee for Grendel Mill and the City covered up to $20 of 
the water bill as a part of the check exchange, however 
the CPW has stated they cannot waive this fee. He 
suggested Council to either deny the request, pay the 
tap fee of $1,210, or ask the CPW to waive the fee like 
they did in 2009. 
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Assistant City Manager Thomas acknowledged to Mayor 
Smith and Councilor Ronnie Ables that he did not know if 
the Grendel Community Garden is still operational. 
 
Mayor Smith recognized Ms. Bannerman who was attempting 
to bring back the neighborhood association community 
garden because of the food dessert. Even though her 
community garden is the smallest, she donates 100 pounds 
to the Food Bank and 40 to 50 pounds to her senior 
neighbors annually.  She confirmed to Mayor Smith that 
this garden is on her property instead of public land, 
making it easier for her to maintain crops and keep 
harvests from getting stolen.  
 
Ms. Bannerman confirmed to Councilor Niki Hutto that she 
requested assistance from the Keep America Beautiful 
organization, but litter is their main priority, and 
there is very little assistance from the Wisewood 
Neighborhood Association. She also confirmed to 
Councilor Matthew Miller that she will continue to pay 
for water, using a separate water meter and Councilor 
Hutto noted that her bill will be reduced tremendously 
because sewer will not be added to that bill. 
 
Councilor Johnathan Bass will give Assistant City 
Manager Thomas information of a nonprofit organization 
that can help with costs in its entirety. 
 
Councilor Hutto wants Ms. Bannerman to get physical help 
from either Greenwood Master Gardeners or Piedmont 
Technical College Horticultural Department.  City 
Attorney Tripp Padgett also suggested the workforce 
program that uses students from Greenwood and Emerald 
High Schools. 
 
Mayor Smith thanked Ms. Bannerman for bringing this to 
Council’s attention but had concerns, and Councilor Bass 
agreed, that the next person to own that property will 
not be generous with this garden.  
 
City Manager Wilkie suggested Council to vote for staff 
to ask the CPW to waive their water tap fee. 
  
 
A motion to have staff request the CPW to waive the water 
tap fee for the Wisewood Community Garden was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
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Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, Betty Boles, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  Niki 
Hutto voted against. 
 
The motion passed 5-1. 

                         
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-016 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 
53.52 Acres of 
Land, Located at 
1380 Bypass 25 
SE, from GC 
(General 
Commercial) to 
R15 (High 
Density 
Residential). 
 
(1st reading) 

 Assistant City Manager Draper Carlile discussed the 
request from the Divergent Group to rezone 53.52 acres 
of land from General Commercial to High Density 
Residential and noted that the Comprehensive Plan for 
this property is split and is not in line with the 
request.  He confirmed the residential use can be changed 
from R15 to R10 without going back to the Planning 
Commission because the overall density is below the 
maximum density request of 124 single family homes and 
55 townhomes.  Staff recommended approval for high 
density residential, while the Planning Commission 
recommended denial. 
 
Assistant City Manager Carlile confirmed to Councilor 
Matthew Miller that maximum units allowed in R10 are 10 
units per acre.  There are 53.52 acres in the proposed 
development, but he didn’t know the exact amount of 
usable land. 
 
Councilor Niki Hutto did not understand why the Planning 
Commission denied the request because there is no need 
for commercial development without residential to 
support it.   
 
Mayor Smith recognized Developer Kim Polcock who noted 
their plans will not change if it is dropped back to R10 
because they’re only using a total of 24 acres. He also 
confirmed that they are not pursuing any commercial 
development in this request.  
  
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-016 amending the 
City of Greenwood’s Official Zoning Map (Ordinance No. 
04-020) by rezoning approximately 53.52 acres of land, 
located at 1380 Bypass 25 SE, from General Commercial to 
R10 High Density Residential was made by Niki Hutto, 
seconded by Matthew Miller.  
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DISCUSSION: 
 
Assistant City Manager Carlile confirmed to Councilor 
Bass that there was no opposition to the rezoning 
request, but the Planning Commission was concerned with 
the volume and wanted to see progress of other 
developments before approving additional units. Mayor 
Smith noted that PPP is a possibility, but it will 
require more work and a recommendation from the Planning 
Commission. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
  
The motion passed unanimously.  
 
Councilor Bass asked if there could be a joint meeting 
with City appointed Planning Commission members to make 
sure everyone is on the same page and understands each 
other’s thought process. Mayor Smith and Councilor 
Miller agreed that it will be beneficial and productive 
for both entities. 

                       
AUTHORIZE 
 
Authorizing the 
City Manager to 
Execute an 
Agreement with 
Greenwood County 
for the 
Continuation of 
E911 Addressing 
Services. 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas informed Council that 
historically, Greenwood County provided E911 services 
since the inception of the GIS system but there is no 
formal agreement for this service right now.  He noted 
that the County is ready to amend their ordinance for a 
unified system once all municipalities have signed the 
new agreement.    
 
Assistant City Manager Thomas confirmed to Mayor Smith 
that the County will adhere to current guidelines when 
it comes to naming streets and all road dedications must 
go through the State delegation. 
 
A motion to authorize the City Manager to Execute an 
agreement with Greenwood County for the continuation of 
E911 addressing services was made by Matthew Miller, 
seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-006 to 
Authorize the 
City Manager to 
Sign an 
Infrastructure 
Reimbursement 
Agreement with 
Milford Pines 
Development, 
LLC, for Milford 
Pines 
Subdivision 
(Phase 3). 

 Assistant City Manager Thomas reminded Council that they 
already approved Phases I & II of Milford Pines streets 
and Phase III were accepted by Council in January 2022. 
He noted their maintenance bond of $51,620 is due to 
expire in May 2024 and asked Council to approve Phase 
III by Resolution. 
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-006 to authorize 
the City Manager to sign an infrastructure reimbursement 
agreement with Milford Pines Development, LLC for 
Milford Pines Subdivision (Phase 3) was made by Matthew 
Miller, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
City/County Engineer Rett Templeton confirmed the 
recommended is in line with the infrastructure agreement 
and does not see a reason, from a policy standpoint, for 
this not to be approved.  He also confirmed to Councilor 
Bass that reimbursement is based on receipts only, with 
copies of paid invoices along with release of lien 
affidavits. 

 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

            
CONSIDER 
 
Executive 
Session for 
Discussion of 
Negotiations 
Incident to 
Proposed 
Contractual 
Arrangements for 
Development of 
Proposed 
Affordable 
Housing.  

 A motion to go into an executive session for discussion 
of negotiations incident to proposed contractual 
arrangements for development of proposed affordable 
housing was made by Matthew Miller, seconded by Niki 
Hutto. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
The meeting recessed into an executive session at 6:55 
p.m. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 7:28 p.m.  
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-007 authorizing 
the execution and delivery of annexation agreement; 
ratifying and confirming a trash fee reimbursement 
letter; and other matters relating thereto was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-008 authorizing 
the execution and delivery of annexation agreement; 
ratifying and confirming a trash fee reimbursement 
letter; and other matters relating thereto was made by 
Matthew Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                         
CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

 Before Assistant City Manager Thomas reviewed upcoming 
events, he informed Council the following: 

• At least 2 candidates filed for Ward 2. 

• The City received $480,000 in Greenwood County 
Transportation Committee (CTC) funds, which is $108,000 
more from last year. 

• Greenwood School District 50 will have an active shooter 
drill on July 12. 

• Bids were due for Foundry Park on June 28; he was also 
pleased with Grace Street Park bids for Phase II. 

                        
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 Mayor Smith reminded everyone that June is still 
Festival of Flowers month and noted how he enjoyed 
Juneteenth festivities this past weekend.  He also asked 
everyone to check out the local stage on Friday and 
Saturday at the SC Festival of Discovery. 
 
Councilor Boles confirmed two male candidates filed for 
Ward 2 and she also enjoyed Juneteenth festivities in 
Uptown. 

                      
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Matthew 

Miller, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 7:34 p.m. 

 
 
 

_________________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer 


